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1. PURPOSE

1.1. To inform committee of progress on various aspects of community safety, tourism, sports development and indoor leisure provision.

1.2. Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:


· Council Ambitions – many of the initiatives reported here are intended to make services more accessible to disadvantaged groups and to protect and enhance the existing environmental quality of our area. 

· Community Objectives – the issues covered in this report offer cultural opportunities, promote the development of sustainable tourism and help improve the environment of the area. 

· Corporate Priorities – partnership working is central to many of these projects, which are intended to improve the well-being of people in the Ribble Valley. 

· Other Considerations – none identified.

2
COMMUNITY SAFETY

2.1
The Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership has changed its name to the Community Safety Partnership which we feel better fits our remit.

2.2
We are currently developing our Community Safety Partnership plan which will link in with both the Sustainable Community Strategy and the Local Area Agreement (LAA).

2.3
Whilst we are no longer required to meet the challenging PSA1 targets which we reached by the end of March 2008 (13.5% Reduction required 31% achieved) we now have County-wide targets to meet as follows:-

· Criminal Damage - 5% reduction for 2008/09

· Acquisitive crime - 1% reduction for 2008/09

· Assault with less serious injury - 1% reduction for 2008/09

2.4
We are conscious that, as a partnership, we need to be more pro-active in telling the public about the many initiatives with which we are involved.

2.5
Work is underway to produce a media strategy which will map out key events during the year and match these to Partnership initiatives.

2.6
One of our key targets this year will be the recently published East Lancashire Alcohol Harm Reduction Strategy which contains a number of key messages including the 'safer drinking' message' and work to educate parents on responsible attitudes to their children and drinking under age.

3.
TOURISM

3.1
Ribble Valley Tourism Association

3.1.1
Mr Steven Alcock, owner of The Shireburn Arms Hotel and the Bayley Arms both in Hurst Green has been appointed as the new Chairman at the association’s annual general meeting in March this year. He succeeds Mr Peter Carpenter of Alden Cottage Guest Accommodation, Hurst Green who will continue to support Steven as Vice Chairman. 

3.1.2
The RVTA’s main purpose is to encourage the development, promotion and quality offer of tourism in the district. The purpose of members meetings is to give businesses an opportunity to share their opinions, raise concerns and propose ideas to move tourism forward and formulate plans that will benefit all. 

3.1.3
The first meeting received a presentation from the Council’s Building Surveyor and Emergency Planning Officer, Chris Shuttleworth, which proved very successful and useful to businesses. 

3.1.4
The new chairman is hoping to drive the association forward with the help of the council’s tourism department and Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board. 

3.2
Ribble Valley Food Trail

3.2.1
Work on the Ribble Valley Food Trail continues, with further development to take place on the website in forthcoming weeks. This will include the inclusion of an offer and events page for each of the businesses and a ‘reportage’ section highlighting the food production process of some of the local products. 

3.2.2
Businesses included in the trail have so far received two ‘e-blasts’ from the project officers, outlining key issues, PR updates and opportunities for further business support. 

3.2.3
Of the 36 businesses involved in the trail, 30 businesses received business support from the project team, which will provide outputs to the Lancashire Rural Tourism Initiative (LRTi) funding received to support the project. Template letters and action plans were agreed with LRTi to help make businesses make better use of ICT including on-line trading. 

3.3
Undergraduate Student Placement Scheme 

3.3.1
In October 2007 the tourism department took part in the student placement scheme run by Lancashire County Developments Ltd (LCDL) and Lancashire Rural Tourism Initiative (LRTi) which is managed by the Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board (LBTB). Kerry Richards was employed to offer marketing support to the tourism department. 

3.3.2
This scheme lasted 9 months and will come to an end on June 6th 2008. The main objective was to provide the student with valuable and practical work experience that will enable them to develop their own skills and knowledge of the industry.  

3.3.3 Kerry has been involved in a number of marketing projects including:

· the development and implementation of the Ribble Valley Food Trail, including helping to provide business support to a number of businesses; 

· assisting in the production of the Ribble Valley Visitor Guide, involving proofing and sale of advertising space, conducting quality assessment checks,

· assisting with content management and support for Ribble Valley estate on www.visitlancashire.com Data Management System, including researching business, local events information.  

· developing customer satisfaction survey for TIC, and 

· evaluating the current Ribble Valley tourism pages on the council website and providing content and recommendations for development into the proposed new Ribble Valley website.

3.4
Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board Awards

3.4.1
The shortlist has been announced for the fifth Lancashire and Blackpool Tourism Awards. The awards luncheon and ceremony will be held on Wednesday June 18 at Blackburn Rovers Football Club. BBC North West Tonight co-presenter Ranvir Singh is this year's host and there will be a 15 minute cooking demonstration from celebrity chefs The Hairy Bikers to mark Taste Lancashire 08 - The Year of Food and Drink. 

3.4.2
Ribble Valley businesses included in the shortlist include: 

· Small Hotel of the Year – The Shireburn Arms Hotel, Hurst Green

· Self Catering Holiday of the Year – Wolfen Mill Country Retreats

· Taste Lancashire 08 Award – Weezo’s Restaurant, Clitheroe and Northcote Manor, Langho.

Further information on the Tourism in Ribble Valley is available from Rebecca Kay on 01200 414496 

4
HEALTHY LIFESTYLES

4.1
We have received confirmation of funding from East Lancs Primary Care Trust for the provision of exercise referral and cardiac rehabilitation. Funding amounts to the value of £54,838, which will include match funding for the ‘stepping out’ health walks programme. The schemes continue to be successful although we are currently without a health walks co-ordinator. Our previous co-ordinator left in January and this is leaving the department very short staffed. We have been awaiting confirmation of further funding to extend the post before we can advertise. 

4.2
There is the opportunity to provide a weight management service against funding of £24,347. This would result in the creation of a part time post. The application forms are to be sent to us shortly.

4.3
The Condition Management programme contract has been extended for a further twelve months and we are currently in negotiations around further provision of this service.

5
CURRENT ARTS DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS 2008

 
5.1
Active Ageing projects
5.1.1
Ribble Valley Arts Development is working with Age Concern Lancashire and Ribble Valley residents age 55+ on a number of creatively based active aging projects.
 
5.1.2
We have just completed 2 sets of 8 week classes one in Drawing and one in contemporary dance, The drawing group are having an exhibition at the Platform Gallery in June, the creative dance group will be performing at an event (Tea Dance) we are holding at the Grand on the 4th September. This event will include a traditional tea dance, 3 musical performances (sing along, guitar/ vocal duo and a quire), a cooking performance by the Grand’s resident chef, exhibitions of the creative classes we have on over the summer, line dancing and more!
5.1.3
Before the event and leading up to it we are organizing 4 more sets of creative classes 6 weeks in Jewelry making, 3 half day stone calving sessions, 8 weeks of a cake decorating course and 8 weeks of dance classes (tea dance, line dance and some contemporary dance).
 

5.1.4
Ribble Valley Arts Development are also working with the original 3 groups to set up 10 weeks of autumn classes in each of there original 3 disciplines, ceramics, textiles and creative writing. This time the participants will have to pay for these themselves.
 

5.2
The Big Draw 2008
Ribble Valley Arts Development and the Platform Gallery will be holding a family event for the big draw in October 2008 at the gallery and in the castle grounds.
 
5.3
Ribble Valley Arts Alliance 
 
5.3.1
The RVAA are in the process of developing a website  (work in progress May -September 2008) to feature all Ribble Valley based creative societies and a list of artists, musicians and performers living or working in Ribble Valley.

5.3.2
The RVAA are currently working with New Form Arts on a touring locally sourced visual arts exhibition for 2009.

The RVAA  will hold a Networking event and website launch in November 2008.   

5.4
The Ribble Valley Sculpture trial 
 

5.4.1
Phase 2
· Commissioned sculptor Halima Cassell is working on the 6 new sculptures for the park, to be installed by the end of the year, they are looking fantastic.
· We are holding a celebration of the trail on Saturday the14th June to coincide with a Bowland Festival event at the park. 
 

5.4.2
Phase 3

· We will be sending out the brief for this in the next 6 months, looking for an artist/ graphic designer to design leaflets and prepare signage for the park, in collaboration with the local community.
   
5.5
Bowland  Festival 2008
5.5.1
Ribble Valley Arts Development working with the rest of the Bowland Arts committee have put together a host of events for Bowland Festival 2008 including an exhibition at the Platform Gallery of Bowland inspired crafts peoples work.  An Arty Party Picnic at Brungerley park on Saturday 14th May with a drumming workshop and willow artist, a days creative writing and walking in Slaidburn, A water colour/card making workshop in Whalley, 30 Flags up throughout Clitheroe made by local primary schools and community groups, a wildlife and sculpture walk through The Ribble Valley sculpture trail, open studios, NFA exhibition in chipping, Bizi Lizi raku workshop and that’s just in the Ribble Valley, there’s also things throughout the rest of Bowland check out www.bowlandarts.co.uk for more information about this exciting Festival.

5.5.2
We are also working with a range of organizations to grow the arts side of the festival in 2009 to include artist training and the commissioning of a number of pieces of public sculpture.

 
5.6
Castle
5.6.1
RVBC including Ribble Valley Arts Development and platform galley staff are working with the museum service to put together an exhibition program and education focus for the launch in 2009.

 

5.6.2
We are putting together a bid to fund a part time education post at the gallery for the next 3 years, which will feed into work at the castle.
5.7
Creativity works 
The awards ceremony was last week and Ribble Valley Arts Development continue to support creative business through Creativity Works, working with Creative Lancashire and a number of other creative business experts to supply top quality advice to creative businesses within the Ribble Valley.
5.8
The Platform Gallery
5.8.1
The Platform Gallery will continue to put on high quality craft exhibitions and workshops over the coming years and hope to strengthen links to educational establishments in the region if we secure an education officer.

5.8.2
Currently showing at the Platform Gallery is a selection of the finest glass wear produced in the North of England as well as work by artists based in and around the forest of Bowland. Coming up we have a ‘People Watching’ exhibition based on artist who observe the human condition in there work, which will thrill adults and children alike throughout the summer holidays. Followed by a Yorkshire and Lancashire textiles exhibition and the annual Christmas crafts exhibition will round of the year.

5.8.3
We are in the process of putting together the programme for 2009.
  
5.9
Ludus Dance
Ribble Valley Arts Development continues to work with Bowland High School and Longridge Youth Club to provide Contemporary dance through Ludus Dance at both centres (part fund with Longridge youth group).
    

5.10
Spot on Rural Touring
We continue to promote and part fund Spot on Rural Touring, which sees a fine selection of high quality performances visiting rural venues throughout Ribble Valley.
   

5.11
Art Barn- Calderstones

We are supporting an art consultant at Calderstones residential medical centre in Whalley who has put together a proposal including 8 artist commissions to develop an arts barn in the grounds of the centre.
 

5.12
Kicking leaves
The youth literature festival will be going ahead in the Ribble Valley this Autumn, delivered by Mid Pennine Arts, part funded by  RVBC.  
5.
CONCLUSION

5.1
Committee note the contents of the report

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers - None 

For further information please contact Chris Hughes 01200 414479
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